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At this Queen Kemeriyeh was moved to exceeding delight and drank off her cup, saying, 'Well done, O queen of hearts!' Moreover, she took off a
surcoat of blue brocade, fringed with red rubies, and a necklace of white jewels, worth an hundred thousand dinars, and gave them to Tuhfeh. Then
she passed the cup to her sister Zelzeleh, who had in her hand sweet basil, and she said to Tuhfeh, 'Sing to me on this sweet basil.' 'Hearkening and
obedience,' answered she and improvised and sang the following verses:.Viziers, Story of King Dadbin and his. i. 104..165. Ibrahim and Jemileh
dcccciii.? ? ? ? ? I am a man in whom good faith's a natural attribute; The deeds of every upright man should with his speech agree..? ? ? ? ? m. The
Goldsmith and the Cashmere Singing- girl dlxxxvi.The Twenty-Eighth and Last Night of the Month.When it was the appointed time, there came to
us the man of the Sultan's guards, [who had accompanied the Jew, when he came to complain of the loss of the money,] and said, "The Sultan
biddeth you nail up (143) the Jew and bring the money, for that there is no way by which five thousand dinars can be lost." Wherefore we knew
that our device sufficed not. So I went forth and finding a young man, a Haurani, (144) passing the road, laid hands on him and stripped him and
beat him with palm-rods. Then I clapped him in irons and carrying him to the prefecture, beat him again, saying to them, "This is the thief who
stole the money." And we strove to make him confess; but he would not confess. So we beat him a third and a fourth time, till we were weary and
exhausted and he became unable to return an answer. But, when we had made an end of beating and tormenting him, he said, "I will fetch the
money forthright.".Man and his Fair Wife, The Foul-favoured, ii. 61..32. The Mock Khalif cclxxxvi.The news reached his father, who said to him,
'O my son, this damsel to whom thy heart cleaveth is at thy commandment and we have power over her; so wait till I demand her [in marriage] for
thee.' But the prince said, 'I will not wait.' So his father hastened in the matter and sent to demand her of her father, who required of him a hundred
thousand dinars to his daughter's dowry. Quoth Bihzad's father, 'So be it,' and paid down what was in his treasuries, and there remained to his
charge but a little of the dower. So he said to his son, 'Have patience, O my son, till we gather together the rest of the money and send to fetch her
to thee, for that she is become thine.' Therewith the prince waxed exceeding wroth and said, 'I will not have patience;' so he took his sword and his
spear and mounting his horse, went forth and fell to stopping the way, [so haply that he might win what lacked of the dowry]..? ? ? ? ? Had we thy
coming known, we would for sacrifice Have poured thee out heart's blood or blackness of the eyes;.When she had made an end of her verses, she
folded the letter and delivered it to the nurse, who took it and went with it to El Abbas. When she gave it to him, he took it and breaking it open,
read it and apprehended its purport; and when he came to the end of it, he swooned away. After awhile, he came to himself and said, "Praised be
God who hath caused her return an answer to my letter! Canst thou carry her another letter, and with God the Most High be thy requital?" Quoth
she, "And what shall letters profit thee, seeing she answereth on this wise?" But he said, "Belike, she may yet be softened." Then he took inkhorn
and paper and wrote the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? By Allah, O thou that chid'st my heart concerning my sister's love, Leave chiding and rather
bemoan my case and help me to my will..The Fourteenth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? k. The Blind Man and the Cripple dccccx.Now there was
with him a youth and he said, "By Allah, I was not with him and indeed it is six months since I entered the city, nor did I set eyes on the stuffs until
they were brought hither." Quoth we, "Show us the stuffs." So he carried us to a place wherein was a pit, beside the water-wheel, and digging there,
brought out the stolen goods, with not a stitch of them missing. So we took them and carried the keeper to the prefecture, where we stripped him
and beat him with palm-rods till he confessed to thefts galore. Now I did this by way of mockery against my comrades, and it succeeded.' (142).So
they made ready his affair and the king conferred on him a dress of honour, and he took with him a present and a letter under the king's hand and
setting out, fared on till he came to the [capital] city of Turkestan. When the king of the Turks knew of his coming, he despatched his officers to
receive him and entreated him with honour and lodged him as befitted his rank. Then he entertained him three days, after which he summoned him
to his presence and Abou Temam went in to him and prostrating himself before him, as beseemeth unto kings, laid the present before him and gave
him the letter..My heart will never credit that I am far from thee, ii. 275..? ? ? ? ? f. King Bekhtzeman cccclxi.As he and his father were thus
engaged in talk, in came his mother and caught hold of him; and he said to her, "God on thee, let me go my gait and strive not to turn me from my
purpose, for that needs must I go." "O my son," answered she, "if it must be so and there is no help for it, swear to me that them wilt not be absent
from me more than a year." And he swore to her. Then he entered his father's treasuries and took therefrom what he would of jewels and jacinths
and everything heavy of worth and light of carriage. Moreover, he bade his servant Aamir saddle him two horses and the like for himself, and
whenas the night darkened behind him, (65) he rose from his couch and mounting his horse, set out for Baghdad, he and Aamir, whilst the latter
knew not whither he intended..Craft, Women's, ii. 287..60. Haroun Er Reshid and Zubeideh in the Bath dcxlviii.108. Ali ben Tahir and the Girl
Mounis ccccxxiv.?Story of King Ibrahim and His Son..Wife and the Learned Man, Khelbes and his, i. 301..99. The Three Unfortunate Lovers
ccccix.When Sindbad the Sailor had made an end of his story, all who were present marvelled at that which had befallen him. Then he bade his
treasurer give the porter an hundred mithcals of gold and dismissed him, charging him return on the morrow, with the rest of the folk, to hear the
history of his seventh voyage. So the porter went away to his house, rejoicing; and on the morrow he presented himself with the rest of the guests,
who sat down, as of their wont, and occupied themselves with eating and drinking and merry-making till the end of the day, when their host bade
them hearken to the story of his seventh voyage. Quoth Sindbad the Sailor,.? ? ? ? ? The fires in my vitals that rage if I did but discover to view,
Their ardour the world to consume, from the East to the West, might avail..This story pleased King Shah Bekht and he marvelled thereat; but the
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vizier said to him, "This story is not more extraordinary than that of the rich man who married his fair daughter to the poor old man." The king's
mind was occupied with the [promised] story and he bade the vizier withdraw to his lodging. So he [returned to his house and] abode there the rest
of the night and the whole of the following day..Moreover, he gave her a complete suit of clothes and raising his head to her, said, "When thou
toldest me that which Mariyeh had done with thee, God rooted out the love of her from my heart, and never again will she occur to my mind; so
extolled be the perfection of Him who turneth hearts and eyes! It was she who was the cause of my coming out from Yemen, and now the time is
past for which I engaged with my people and I fear lest my father levy his troops and come forth in quest of me, for that he hath no child other than
myself and cannot brook to be parted from me; and on like wise is it with my mother." When the nurse heard his words, she said to him, "O my
lord, and which of the kings is thy father?" "My father is El Aziz, lord of Yemen and Nubia and the Islands (91) of the Benou Kehtan and the Two
Noble Sanctuaries (92) (God the Most High have them in His keeping!)," answered El Abbas; "and whenas he taketh horse, there mount with him
an hundred and twenty and four thousand horsemen, all smiters with the sword, let alone attendants and servants and followers, all of whom give
ear unto my word and obey my commandment." "Why, then, O my lord," asked the nurse, "didst thou conceal the secret of thy rank and lineage
and passedst thyself off for a wayfarer? Alas for our disgrace before thee by reason of our shortcoming in rendering thee thy due! What shall be our
excuse with thee, and thou of the sons of the kings?" But he rejoined, "By Allah, thou hast not fallen short! Nay, it is incumbent on me to requite
thee, what while I live, though I be far distant from thee.".? ? ? ? ? O my God! Who is stronger than Thou in resource? The Subtle, Thou knowest
my plight and my pain..? ? ? ? ? e. The Fifth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor dlvi.? ? ? ? ? The raven of parting croaks loud at our door; Alas, for our
raven cleaves fast to us aye!.Conclusion..36. The Mock Khalif dxliii.Bihkerd, Story of King, i. 121..When the news reached El Aziz, he rejoiced
with an exceeding joy in the coming of his son and straightway took horse, he and all his army, what while the trumpets sounded and the musicians
played, that the earth quaked and Baghdad also trembled, and it was a notable day. When Mariyeh beheld all this, she repented with the uttermost
of repentance of that which she had wroughten against El Abbas his due and the fires still raged in her vitals. Meanwhile, the troops (104) sallied
forth of Baghdad and went out to meet those of El Abbas, who had halted in a meadow called the Green Island. When he espied the approaching
host, he knew not what they were; so he strained his sight and seeing horsemen coming and troops and footmen, said to those about him, "Among
yonder troops are ensigns and banners of various kinds; but, as for the great green standard that ye see, it is the standard of my father, the which is
reserved [unto him and never displayed save] over his head, and [by this] I know that he himself is come out in quest of me." And he was certified
of this, he and his troops..The Twenty-Second Night of the Month..So Ishac returned to the slave-dealer and said to him, 'Harkye, Gaffer Said!*' 'At
thy service, O my lord,' answered the old man; and Ishac said, 'In the corridor is a cell and therein a damsel pale of colour. What is her price in
money and how much dost thou ask for her?, Quoth the slave-dealer, 'She whom thou mentionest is called Tuhfet el Hemca.' (174) 'What is the
meaning of El Hemca?' asked Ishac, and the old man replied, 'Her price hath been paid down an hundred times and she still saith, "Show me him
who desireth to buy me;" and when I show her to him, she saith, "This fellow is not to my liking; he hath in him such and such a default." And in
every one who would fain buy her she allegeth some default or other, so that none careth now to buy her and none seeketh her, for fear lest she
discover some default in him.' Quoth Ishac, 'She seeketh presently to sell herself; so go thou to her and enquire of her and see her price and send
her to the palace.' 'O my lord,' answered Said, 'her price is an hundred dinars, though, were she whole of this paleness that is upon her face, she
would be worth a thousand; but folly and pallor have diminished her value; and behold, I will go to her and consult her of this.' So he betook
himself to her, and said to her, 'Wilt thou be sold to Ishac ben Ibrahim el Mausili?' 'Yes,' answered she, and he said, 'Leave frowardness, (175) for
to whom doth it happen to be in the house of Ishac the boon-companion?' (176).?THE SEVENTH OFFICER'S STORY..God knows I ne'er recalled
thy memory to my thought, iii. 46..91. The Loves of Abou Isa and Curret el Ain dclxxviii.Conclusion.To return to King El Aziz. When his son El
Abbas left him, he was desolated for him with an exceeding desolation, he and his mother; and when tidings of him tarried long and the appointed
time passed [and the prince returned not], the king caused public proclamation to be made, commanding all his troops to make ready to mount and
go forth in quest of his son El Abbas at the end of three days, after which time no cause of hindrance nor excuse should be admitted unto any. So
on the fourth day, the king bade number the troops, and behold, they were four-and-twenty thousand horse, besides servants and followers.
Accordingly, they reared the standards and the drums beat to departure and the king set out [with his army], intending for Baghdad; nor did he
cease to fare on with all diligence, till he came within half a day's journey of the city and bade his troops encamp in [a place there called] the Green
Meadow. So they pitched the tents there, till the country was straitened with them, and set up for the king a pavilion of green brocade, broidered
with pearls and jewels..? ? ? ? ? My fortitude fails, my endeavour is vain; My bosom is straitened. To Thee, I complain,.114. El Abbas and the
King's Daughter of Baghdad dcccclxvi.We were sleeping one night on the roof, when a woman made her way into the house and gathering into a
bundle all that was therein, took it up, that she might go away with it. Now she was great with child and near upon her term and the hour of her
deliverance; so, when she made up the bundle and offered to shoulder it and make off with it, she hastened the coming of the pangs of labour and
gave birth to a child in the dark. Then she sought for the flint and steel and striking a light, kindled the lamp and went round about the house with
the little one, and it was weeping. [The noise awoke us,] as we lay on the roof, and we marvelled. So we arose, to see what was to do, and looking
down through the opening of the saloon, (112) saw a woman, who had kindled the lamp, and heard the little one weeping. She heard our voices and
raising her eyes to us, said, "Are ye not ashamed to deal with us thus and discover our nakedness? Know ye not that the day belongeth to you and
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the night to us? Begone from us! By Allah, were it not that ye have been my neighbours these [many] years, I would bring down the house upon
you!" We doubted not but that she was of the Jinn and drew back our heads; but, when we arose on the morrow, we found that she had taken all
that was with us and made off with it; wherefore we knew that she was a thief and had practised [on us] a device, such as was never before
practised; and we repented, whenas repentance advantaged us not.'.? ? ? ? ? y. The Debauchee and the Three-year-old Child dcv.? ? ? ? ? For those
whom we cherish are parted and gone; They have left us in torment to pine for dismay..Then she turned to her father and said to him, 'Give ear unto
that which I shall say to thee.' Quoth he, 'Say on;' and she said, 'Take thy troops and go to him, for that, when he heareth this, he in his turn will
levy his troops and come forth to thee; wherepon do thou give him battle and prolong the fighting with him and make a show to him of weakness
and giving way. Meantime, I will practise a device for winning to Tuhfeh and delivering her, what while he is occupied with you in battle; and
when my messenger cometh to thee and giveth thee to know that I have gotten possession of Tuhfeh and that she is with me, do thou return upon
Meimoun forthright and destroy him, him and his hosts, and take him prisoner. But, if my device succeed not with him and we avail not to deliver
Tuhfeh, he will assuredly go about to slay her, without recourse, and regret for her will abide in our hearts.' Quoth Iblis, 'This is the right counsel,'
and let call among the troops to departure, whereupon an hundred thousand cavaliers, doughty men of war, joined themselves to him and set out for
Meimoun's country..? ? ? ? ? "My soul be thy ransom,"quoth I,"for thy grace! Indeed, to the oath that thou swor'st thou wast true.".Term, Of the
Appointed, i. 147..? ? ? ? ? Compared with thine enjoyment, the hardest things are light To win and all things distant draw near and easy be..At
daybreak, my friend returned and opening the door, came in, bringing with him meat-pottage (177) and fritters and bees' honey, (178) and said to
me, 'By Allah, thou must needs excuse me, for that I was with a company and they locked the door on me and have but now let me go.' But I
returned him no answer. Then he set before me that which was with him and I ate a single mouthful and went out, running, so haply I might
overtake that which had escaped me. (179) When I came to the palace, I saw over against it eight-and-thirty gibbets set up, whereon were
eight-and-thirty men crucified, and under them eight-and-thirty concubines as they were moons. So I enquired of the reason of the crucifixion of
the men and concerning the women in question, and it was said unto me, 'The men [whom thou seest] crucified the Khalif found with yonder
damsels, who are his favourites.' When I heard this, I prostrated myself in thanksgiving to God and said, 'God requite thee with good, O my friend!'
For that, had he not invited me [and kept me perforce in his house] that night, I had been crucified with these men, wherefore praise be to
God!.Then he wrote a letter to King Azadbekht, saying to him, "I am a servant of thy servants and a slave of thy slaves and my daughter is a
handmaid at thy service, and may God the Most High prolong thy days and appoint thy times [to be] in delight and contentment! Indeed, I still
went girded of the waist in thy service and in caring for the preservation of thy dominion and warding off thine enemies from thee; but now I
abound yet more than before in zeal and watchfulness, for that I have taken this to charge upon myself, since my daughter is become thy wife."
And he despatched a messenger to the king with the letter and a present..So saying, he went up to the princess and laying his hand upon her heart,
found it fluttering like a doveling and the life yet clinging to (112) her bosom. So he laid his hand upon her cheek, whereupon she opened her eyes
and beckoning to her maid, signed to her, as who should say, "Who is this that treadeth my carpet and transgresseth against me?" (113) "O my
lady," answered Shefikeh, "this is Prince El Abbas, for whose sake thou departest the world." When Mariyeh heard speak of El Abbas, she raised
her hand from under the coverlet and laying it upon his neck, inhaled his odour awhile. Then she sat up and her colour returned to her and they sat
talking till a third part of the night was past..On this wise they abode months and years and the queen-mother ceased not to do thus till the cook's
brother came to the town in his ship, and with him Selim. So he landed with the youth and showed him to the queen, [that she might buy him].
When she saw him, she augured well of him; so she bought him from the cook's brother and was kind to him and entreated him with honour. Then
she fell to proving him in his parts and making assay of him in his affairs and found in him all that is in kings' sons of understanding and breeding
and goodly manners and qualities..Some misconception seems to exist as to the story of Seif dhoul Yezen, a fragment of which was translated by
Dr. Habicht and included, with a number of tales from the Breslau Text, in the fourteenth Vol. of the extraordinary gallimaufry published by him in
1824-5 as a complete translation of the 1001 Nights (224) and it has, under the mistaken impression that this long but interesting Romance forms
part of the Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night, been suggested that a complete translation of it should be included in the present
publication. The Romance in question does not, however, in any way, belong to my original and forms no part of the Breslau Text, as will be at
once apparent from an examination of the Table of Contents of the latter (see post, p. 261), by which all the Nights are accounted for. Dr. Habicht
himself tells us, in his preface to the first Vol. of the Arabic Text, that he found the fragment (undivided into Nights) at the end of the fifth Volume
of his MS., into which other detached tales, having no connection with the Nights, appear to have also found their way. This being the case, it is
evident that the Romance of Seif dhoul Yezen in no way comes within the scope of the present work and would (apart from the fact that its length
would far overpass my limits) be a manifestly improper addition to it. It is, however, possible that, should I come across a suitable text of the work,
I may make it the subject of a separate publication; but this is, of course, a matter for future consideration..? ? ? ? ? When the flies light on food,
from the platter my hand I raise, though my spirit should long for the fare;.Therewith Nuzhet el Fuad rejoiced and said, "Indeed, this is an excellent
device." [Then Aboulhusn stretched himself out] forthright and she shut his eyes and tied his feet and covered him with the kerchief and did what
[else] her lord had bidden her; after which she rent her dress and uncovering her head, let down her hair and went in to the Lady Zubeideh, crying
out and weeping, When the princess saw her in this case, she said to her, "What plight is this [in which I see thee]? What is thy story and what
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maketh thee weep?" And Nuzhet el Fuad answered, weeping and crying out the while, "O my lady, may thy head live and mayst thou survive
Aboulhusn el Khelia! For he is dead." The Lady Zubeideh mourned for him and said, "Alas for Aboulhusn el Khelia!" And she wept for him
awhile. Then she bade her treasuress give Nuzhet el Fuad a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and said to her, "O Nuzhet el Fuad, go, lay him out
and carry him forth.".Then the two kings entered the bath, and when they came forth, they sat down on a couch, inlaid with pearls and jewels,
whereupon the two sisters came up to them and stood before them, as they were moons, swaying gracefully from side to side in their beauty and
grace. Presently they brought forward Shehrzad and displayed her, for the first dress, in a red suit; whereupon King Shehriyar rose to look upon her
and the wits of all present, men and women, were confounded, for that she was even as saith of her one of her describers:.I clipped her in mine
arms and straight grew drunken with the scent, iii. 125..54. The Woman whose Hands were cut off for Almsgiving dcxli.Now there was in the
house a fair singing-girl and when she saw the singer pinioned and bound to the tree, she waited till the Persian lay down on his couch, when she
arose and going to the singer, fell to condoling with him over what had betided him and ogling him and handling his yard and rubbing it, till it rose
on end. Then said she to him, 'Do thou swive me and I will loose thy bonds, lest he return and beat thee again; for he purposeth thee evil.' Quoth he,
'Loose me and I will do.' But she said, 'I fear that, [if I loose thee], thou wilt not do. But I will do, and thou standing; and when I have done, I will
loose thee.' So saying, she pulled up her clothes and sitting down on the singer's yard, fell to going and coming..48. Haroun Er Reshid with the
Damsel and Abou Nuwas dc.? ? ? ? ? Would he were not, who sundered us upon the parting-day! How many a body hath he slain, how many a
bone laid bare!.So he abode in this employ, till he had sowed and reaped and threshed and winnowed, and all was sheer in his hand and the owner
appointed neither inspector nor overseer, but relied altogether upon him. Then he bethought himself and said, '_I_* misdoubt me the owner of this
grain will not give me my due; so I were better take of it, after the measure of my hire; and if he give me my due, I will restore him that which I
have taken.' So he took of the grain, after the measure of that which fell to him, and hid it in a privy place. Then he carried the rest to the old man
and meted it out to him, and he said to him, 'Come, take [of the grain, after the measure of] thy hire, for which I agreed with thee, and sell it and
buy with the price clothes and what not else; and though thou abide with me half a score years, yet shall thou still have this wage and I will acquit it
to thee thus.' Quoth the merchant in himself, 'Indeed, I have done a foul thing in that I look it without his leave.'.? ? ? ? ? All, all, for thy sweet sake,
I left; ay, I forsook Aziz, my sire, and those akin to me that hight.? ? ? ? ? Tis gazed at for its slender swaying shape And cherished for its
symmetry and sheen..? ? ? ? ? j. The Tenth Officer's Story dccccxxxviii.? ? ? ? ? d. The Fourth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclix.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ?
ef. Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother clviii.? ? ? ? ? With ruin I o'erwhelm him and abjectness and woe And cause him quaff the goblet of death
and distance drear..When the old man heard her words and that wherewith she menaced him, he arose and went out, perplexed and knowing not
what he should do, and there met him a Jew, who was his neighbour, and said to him, "O Sheikh, how cometh it that I see thee strait of breast?
Moreover, I hear in thy house a noise of talk, such as I use not to hear with thee." Quoth the Muezzin, "Yonder is a damsel who avoucheth that she
is of the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful Haroun er Reshid; and she hath eaten food and now would fain drink wine in my house, but I
forbade her. However she avoucheth that except she drink thereof, she will perish, and indeed I am bewildered concerning my affair." "Know, O
my neighbour," answered the Jew, "that the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful are used to drink wine, and whenas they eat and drink not,
they perish; and I fear lest some mishap betide her, in which case thou wouldst not be safe from the Khalifs wrath." "What is to be done?" asked the
Sheikh; and the Jew replied, "I have old wine that will suit her." Quoth the old man, "[I conjure thee] by the right of neighbourship, deliver me
from this calamity and let me have that which is with thee!" "In the name of God," answered the Jew and going to his house, brought out a flagon
of wine, with which the Sheikh returned to Sitt el Milah. This pleased her and she said to him, "Whence hadst thou this?" "I got it from my
neighbour the Jew," answered he. "I set out to him my case with thee and he gave me this.".So she did this and fair fortune aided her and the Divine
favour was vouchsafed unto her and she discovered her intent to her father, who forbade her therefrom, fearing her slaughter. However, she
repeated her speech to him a second and a third time, but he consented not. Then he cited unto her a parable, that should deter her, and she cited
him a parable in answer to his, and the talk was prolonged between them and the adducing of instances, till her father saw that he availed not to turn
her from her purpose and she said to him, 'Needs must I marry the king, so haply I may be a sacrifice for the children of the Muslims; either I shall
turn him from this his heresy or I shall die.' When the vizier despaired of dissuading her, he went up to the king and acquainted him with the case,
saying, 'I have a daughter and she desireth to give herself to the king.' Quoth the king, 'How can thy soul consent unto this, seeing that thou
knowest I lie but one night with a girl and when I arise on the morrow, I put her to death, and it is thou who slayest her, and thou hast done this
again and again?' 'Know, O king,' answered the vizier, 'that I have set forth all this to her, yet consented she not unto aught, but needs must she
have thy company and still chooseth to come to thee and present herself before thee, notwithstanding that I have cited to her the sayings of the
sages; but she hath answered me to the contrary thereof with more than that which I said to her.' And the king said, 'Bring her to me this night and
to-morrow morning come thou and take her and put her to death; and by Allah, an thou slay her not, I will slay thee and her also!'.The prince
thanked them and said to them, 'God requite you with all good, for indeed ye give me loyal counsel; but whither would ye have me go?' Quoth
they, 'Get thee to the land of the Greeks, the abiding-place of thy mother.' And he said, 'My grandfather Suleiman Shah, when the King of the
Greeks wrote to him, demanding my mother in marriage, concealed my affair and hid my secret; [and she hath done the like,] and I cannot make
her a liar.' 'Thou sayst sooth,' rejoined they; 'but we desire thine advantage, and even if thou tookest service with the folk, it were a means of thy
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continuance [on life].' Then each of them brought out to him money and gave to him and clad him and fed him and fared on with him a parasang's
distance till they brought him far from the city, and giving him to know that he was safe, departed from him, whilst he fared on till he came forth of
the dominions of his uncle and entered those [of the king] of the Greeks. Then he entered a village and taking up his abode therein, betook himself
to serving one there in ploughing and sowing and the like..Melik (El) Ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of Police,
ii. 117..Then he thrust his feet into boots and girt him with a sword and a girdle and bound about his middle a quiver and a bow and arrows.
Moreover, he put money in his pocket and thrust into his sleeve letters-patent addressed to the governor of Ispahan, bidding him assign to Rustem
Khemartekeni a monthly allowance of a hundred dirhems and ten pounds of bread and five pounds of meat and enrol him among the Turks under
his commandment. Then he took him up and carrying him forth, left him in one of the mosques..96. Ali ben Tahir and the Girl Mounis
dclxxxviii.?STORY OF THE RICH MAN AND HIS WASTEFUL SON..Then she changed the measure and the mode [and played] so that she
amazed the wits of those who were present, and Queen Es Shuhba was moved to mirth and said, 'Well done, O queen of delight!' Then she returned
to the first mode and improvised the following verses on the water-lily:.Clemency, Of, i. 120..The king marvelled at what he saw and questioned
him of [how he came by] the knowledge of this. 'O king,' answered the old man, 'this [kind of] jewel is engendered in the belly of a creature called
the oyster and its origin is a drop of rain and it is firm to the touch [and groweth not warm, when held in the hand]; so, when [I took the second
pearl and felt that] it was warm to the touch, I knew that it harboured some living thing, for that live things thrive not but in heat.' (209) So the king
said to the cook, 'Increase his allowance.' And he appointed to him [fresh] allowances..143. Ibrahim of Mosul and the Devil dclxxxvii.Khalif, El
Mamoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant of Cairo and the Favourite of the, iii. 171.."O sister mine," answered Dinarzad, "bring forth that
which is with thee and that which is present to thy mind of the story concerning the craft of women and their wiles, and have no fear lest this
endamage thee with the king; for that women are like unto jewels, which are of all kinds and colours. When a [true] jewel falleth into the hand of
him who is knowing therein, he keepeth it for himself and leaveth that which is other than it. Moreover, he preferreth some of them over others, and
in this he is like unto the potter, who filleth his oven with all the vessels [he hath moulded] and kindleth fire thereunder. When the baking is at an
end and he goeth about to take forth that which is in the oven, he findeth no help for it but that he must break some thereof, whilst other some are
what the folk need and whereof they make use, and yet other some there be that return to their whilom case. Wherefore fear thou not to adduce that
which thou knowest of the craft of women, for that in this is profit for all folk.".? ? ? ? ? So eat what I offer in surety and be The Lord of all things
with thanks- giving repaid!.? ? ? ? ? l. The Twelfth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.91. The Schoolmaster who Fell in Love by Report ccccii.When the
king heard the vizier's story, it pleased him and he bade him go to his house..? ? ? ? ? Quoth I, "Thou overcurtainest the morning with the night;"
And she, "Not so; it is the moon that with the dark I shroud.".Oft as my yearning waxeth, my heart consoleth me, ii. 228..?OF THE APPOINTED
TERM, (128) WHICH, IF IT BE ADVANCED, MAY NOT BE DEFERRED AND IF IT BE DEFERRED, MAY NOT BE ADVANCED..Some
months after this, I met him again under arrest, in the midst of the guards and officers of the police, and he said to them, "Seize yonder man." So
they laid hands on me and carried me to the chief of the police, who said, "What hast thou to do with this fellow?" The thief turned to me and
looking a long while in my face, said, "Who took this man?" Quoth the officers, "Thou badest us take him; so we took him." And he said, "I seek
refuge with God! I know not this man, nor knoweth he me; and I said not that to you but of a man other than this." So they released me, and awhile
afterward the thief met me in the street and saluted me, saying, "O my lord, fright for fright! Hadst thou taken aught from me, thou hadst had a part
in the calamity." (146) And I said to him, "God [judge] between thee and me!" And this is what I have to tell'.? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Taj el Mulouk
and the Princess Dunya cvii.Wife, The King and his Chamberlain's, ii. 53..Then said she to him, "O my son, was there any one with thee
yesternight?" And he bethought himself and said, "Yes; one lay the night with me and I acquainted him with my case and told him my story.
Doubtless, he was from the Devil, and I, O my mother, even as thou sayst truly, am Aboulhusn el Khelia." "O my son," rejoined she, "rejoice in
tidings of all good, for yesterday's record is that there came the Vivier Jaafer the Barmecide [and his company] and beat the sheikhs of the mosque
and the Imam, each four hundred lashes; after which they paraded them about the city, making proclamation before them and saying, 'This is the
reward and the least of the reward of whoso lacketh of goodwill to his neighbours and troubleth on them their lives!' and banished them from
Baghdad. Moreover, the Khalif sent me a hundred dinars and sent to salute me." Whereupon Aboulhusn cried out and said to her, "O old woman of
ill-omen, wilt thou contradict me and tell me that I am not the Commander of the Faithful? It was I who commanded Jaafer the Barmecide to beat
the sheikhs and parade them about the city and make proclamation before them and who sent thee the hundred dinars and sent to salute thee, and I,
O beldam of ill-luck, am in very deed the Commander of the Faithful, and thou art a liar, who would make me out a dotard.".67. Haroun er Reshid
and Zubeideh in the Bath ccclxxxv.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ab. Story of the King's Son and the Ogress xv.Young Men, El Hejjaj and the Three, i. 53..39.
Abou Mohammed the Lazy dlviii.18. Ardeshir and Heyat en Nufous ccclxiv.The company marvelled at the generosity of this man and his
clemency (152) and courtesy, and the Sultan said, 'Tell us another of thy stories.' (153) 'It is well,' answered the officer, 'They avouch that.Then the
girl went away, running, after her mistress, whereupon I left the shop and set out after them, so I might see her abiding-place. I followed after them
all the way, till she disappeared from mine eyes, when I returned to my place, with a heart on fire. Some days after, she came to me again and
bought stuffs of me. I refused to take the price and she said, "We have no need of thy goods." Quoth I, "O my lady, accept them from me as a gift;"
but she said, "[Wait] till I try thee and make proof of thee." Then she brought out of her pocket a purse and gave me therefrom a thousand dinars,
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saying, "Trade with this till I return to thee." So I took the purse and she went away [and returned not to me] till six months had passed by.
Meanwhile, I traded with the money and sold and bought and made other thousand dinars profit [on it]..? ? ? ? ? "How call'st thou this thy dress?"
quoth we, and she replied A word wherein the wise a lesson well might trace;.150. The Rogueries of Delileh the Crafty and her Daughter Zeyneb
the Trickstress dcxcviii.? ? ? ? ? Say, by the lightnings of thy teeth and thy soul's pure desire, Moan'st thou as moan the doves and is thy heart for
doubt on fire?.Some with religion themselves concern and make it their business all, i. 48..When the Khalif heard this, he laughed heartily and said,
"By Allah, O my brother, thou art indeed excused in this matter, now that I know the cause and that the cause hath a tail. Nevertheless if it please
God, I will not sever myself from thee." "O my guest," replied Aboulhusn, "did I not say to thee, 'Far be it that what is past should recur! For that I
will never again foregather with any'?" Then the Khalif rose and Aboulhusn set before him a dish of roast goose and a cake of manchet-bread and
sitting down, fell to cutting off morsels and feeding the Khalif therewith. They gave not over eating thus till they were content, when Aboulhusn
brought bowl and ewer and potash (16) and they washed their hands..Ilan Shah and Abou Temam, Story of, i. 126..Then she was silent, and when
the king heard her speech and profited by that which she said, he summoned up his reasoning faculties and cleansed his heart and caused his
understanding revert [to the right way] and turned [with repentance] to God the Most High and said in himself, "Since there befell the kings of the
Chosroes more than that which hath befallen me, never, whilst I abide [on life], shall I cease to blame myself [for that which I did in the slaughter
of the daughters of the folk]. As for this Shehrzad, her like is not found in the lands; so extolled be the perfection of Him who appointed her a
means for the deliverance of His creatures from slaughter and oppression!" Then he arose from his session and kissed her head, whereat she
rejoiced with an exceeding joy, she and her sister Dinarzad..They cut their bonds and poured wine into their gullets, till they came to themselves,
when the king looked at the eunuch and recognizing him, said, 'Harkye, such an one!' 'Yes, O my lord the king,' replied the man and prostrated
himself to him; whereat the king marvelled with an exceeding wonder and said to him, 'How earnest thou to this place and what hath befallen
thee?" Quoth the eunuch, 'I went and took out the treasure and brought it hither; but the [evil] eye was behind me and I unknowing. So the thieves
took us alone here and seized the money and cast us into this pit, so we might die of hunger, even as they had done with other than we; but God the
Most High sent thee, in pity to us.'.? ? ? ? ? g. The King's Son and the Ogress dcccclxxxv.Reshid (Haroun er) and the Woman of the Barmecides, i.
57..? ? ? ? ? Saying, "Thy fill of union take; no spy is there on us, Whom we should fear, nor yet reproach our gladness may abate.".101. The Mad
Lover ccccxi.? ? ? ? ? O blamer of me for the love of him who denieth his grace, Which be the delightsome of things, but those which the people
deny?.Then they went to the youth and said to him, 'Know that the king thanketh thee for thy dealing yesternight and exceedeth in [praise of] thy
good deed;' and they prompted him to do the like again. So, when the next night came, the king abode on wake; watching the youth; and as for the
latter, he went to the door of the pavilion and drawing his sword, stood in the doorway. When the king saw him do thus, he was sore disquieted and
bade seize him and said to him, 'Is this my requital from thee? I showed thee favour more than any else and thou wouldst do with me this vile deed.'
Then arose two of the king's servants and said to him, 'O our lord, if thou command it, we will strike off his head.' But the king said, 'Haste in
slaying is a vile thing, for it (107) is a grave matter; the quick we can slay, but the slain we cannot quicken, and needs must we look to the issue of
affairs. The slaying of this [youth] will not escape us.' (108) Therewith he bade imprison him, whilst he himself returned [to the city] and
despatching his occasions, went forth to the chase..Now the king was a very old man and destiny decreed the ending of his term of life; so he died
and when he was buried, the folk assembled and many were the sayings of the people and of the king's kinsfolk and officers, and they took counsel
together to slay the princess and the young pilgrim, saying, 'This fellow dishonoureth us with yonder strumpet and none accepteth dishonour but
the base.' So they fell upon them and slew the princess, without questioning her of aught; whereupon the pious woman (whom they deemed a boy)
said to them, 'Out on ye, O misbelievers I Ye have slain the pious lady.' Quoth they, 'Lewd fellow that thou art, dost thou bespeak us thus? Thou
lovedst her and she loved thee, and we will slay thee without mercy.' 'God forbid!' answered she, 'Indeed, the affair is the contrary of this.' 'What
proof hast thou of that?' asked they, and she said, 'Bring me women.' So they brought her women, and when they looked on her, they found her a
woman..El Abbas went in and passed from place to place and chamber to chamber, till he came to the chamber aforesaid and espied the portrait of
Mariyeh, whereupon he fell down in a swoon and the workmen went to his father and said to him, "Thy son El Abbas hath swooned away." So the
king came and finding the prince cast down, seated himself at his head and bathed his face with rose-water. After awhile he revived and the king
said to him, "God keep thee, (60) O my son! What hath befallen thee?" "O my father," answered the prince, "I did but look on yonder picture and it
bequeathed me a thousand regrets and there befell me that which thou seest." Therewithal the king bade fetch the [chief] painter, and when he stood
before him, he said to him, "Tell me of yonder portrait and what girl is this of the daughters of the kings; else will I take thy head." "By Allah, O
king," answered the painter, "I limned it not, neither know I who she is; but there came to me a poor man and looked at me. So I said to him,
'Knowest thou the art of painting?' And he replied, 'Yes.' Whereupon I gave him the gear and said to him, 'Make us a rare piece of work.' So he
wrought yonder portrait and went away and I know him not neither have I ever set eyes on him save that day.".David and Solomon, i. 275..When
the king heard this, his admiration redoubled and he said, "Of a truth, destiny is forewritten to all creatures, and I will not accept (14) aught that is
said against my vizier the loyal counsellor." And he bade him go to his house..109. Abdallah the Fisherman and Abdallah the Merman
dccclxxvii.Meanwhile, she prayed to God the Most High that He would establish her innocence in the eyes of her husband and the folk. So He sent
down upon her husband's brother a sore disease and none knew a remedy for him; wherefore he said to his brother, ' In such a city is a pious
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woman, a recluse, and her prayers are answered; so do thou carry me to her, that she may pray for me and God (to whom belong might and
majesty) may make me whole of this sickness.' Accordingly, he took him up and fared on with him, till they came to the village where dwelt the
old man, who had rescued the woman from the pit and carried her to his dwelling and tended her there, [till she recovered]..He [seated himself on
the divan and] leant upon a cushion, whilst she put out her hand to her veil and did it off. Then she put off her heavy outer clothes and discovered
her charms, whereupon he embraced her and kissed her and swived her; after which they washed and returned to their place and he said to her,
'Know that I have little knowledge [of what goes on] in my house, for that I trust to my servant; so arise thou and see what the boy hath made ready
in the kitchen.' Accordingly, she arose and going down into the kitchen, saw cooking pots over the fire, wherein were all manner of dainty meats,
and manchet-bread and fresh almond-and-honey cakes. So she set bread on a dish and ladled out [what she would] from the pots and brought it to
him..I saw thee, O thou best of all the human race, display, i. 46..TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE BRESLAU (TUNIS)EDITION OF THE
ARABIC TEXT OF THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..Then they betook themselves to a place without the city,
where he builded him a mansion of solid stone and white plaster and stopped its inner [walls] and stuccoed them; yea, he left not therein cranny nor
crevice and set in it two serving-women to sweep and wipe, for fear of spiders. Here he abode with his wife a great while, till one day he espied a
spider on the ceiling and beat it down. When his wife saw it, she said, 'This is that which the wise woman avouched would kill me; so, by thy life [I
conjure thee], suffer me to slay it with mine own hand.' Her husband forbade her from this, but she conjured him to let her kill the spider; then, of
her fear and her eagerness, she took a piece of wood and smote it. The wood broke in sunder, of the force of the blow, and a splinter from it entered
her hand and wrought upon it, so that it swelled. Then her arm swelled also and the swelling spread to her side and thence grew till it reached her
heart and she died. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary or more wonderful than the story of the weaver who became a physician by
his wife's commandment.".? ? ? ? ? e. The Fox and the Wild Ass dcxi.Meanwhile, the people of the city rejoiced and were glad and blessed the
vizier's daughter, marvelling for that three days had passed and that the king had not put her to death and exulting in that, [as they deemed,] he had
turned [from his purpose] and would never again burden himself with blood-guiltiness against any of the maidens of the city. Then, on the fourth
night, she related to him a still more extraordinary story, and on the fifth night she told him anecdotes of kings and viziers and notables. On this
wise she ceased not [to do] with him [many] days and nights, what while the king still said in himself, 'When I have heard the end of the story, I
will put her to death,' and the people waxed ever in wonder and admiration. Moreover, the folk of the provinces and cities heard of this thing, to
wit, that the king had turned from his custom and from that which he had imposed upon himself and had renounced his heresy, wherefore they
rejoiced and the folk returned to the capital and took up their abode therein, after they had departed thence; yea, they were constant in prayer to
God the Most High that He would stablish the king in that his present case; and this," said Shehrzad, "is the end of that which my friend related to
me.".Then he caused rear him among the nurses and matrons; but withal he ceased not to ponder the saying of the astrologers and indeed his life
was troubled. So he betook himself to the top of a high mountain and dug there a deep pit and made in it many dwelling-places and closets and
filled it with all that was needful of victual and raiment and what not else and made in it conduits of water from the mountain and lodged the boy
therein, with a nurse who should rear him. Moreover, at the first of each month he used to go to the mountain and stand at the mouth of the pit and
let down a rope he had with him and draw up the boy to him and strain him to his bosom and kiss him and play with him awhile, after which he
would let him down again into the pit to his place and return; and he used to count the days till the seven years should pass by..?STORY OF THE
KING WHO LOST KINGDOM AND WIFE AND WEALTH AND GOD RESTORED THEM TO HIM..? ? ? ? ? So I stretch out my root neath
the flood And my branches turn back to it there..95. Abou Suweid and the Handsome Old Woman dclxxxvii.So Iblis the Accursed drank and said,
'Well done, O desire of hearts! but thou owest me yet another song.' Then he filled the cup and signed to her to sing. Quoth she, 'Hearkening and
obedience,' and sang the following verses:.As I sat one day in my shop, there came up to me a fair woman, as she were the moon at its rising, and
with her a slave-girl. Now I was a handsome man in my time; so the lady sat down on [the bench before] my shop and buying stuffs of me, paid
down the price and went away. I questioned the girl of her and she said, "I know not her name." Quoth I, "Where is her abode?" "In heaven,"
answered the slave-girl; and I said, "She is presently on the earth; so when doth she ascend to heaven and where is the ladder by which she goeth
up?" Quoth the girl, "She hath her lodging in a palace between two rivers, (181) to wit, the palace of El Mamoun el Hakim bi Amrillah." (182)
Then said I, "I am a dead man, without recourse; "but she replied, "Have patience, for needs must she return unto thee and buy stuffs of thee yet
again." "And how cometh it," asked I, "that the Commander of the Faithful trusteth her to go out?" "He loveth her with an exceeding love,"
answered she, "and is wrapped up in her and gainsayeth her not.".When the princess heard this her slave-girl's report, she wept and lamented and
was like to depart the world. Then she clave to her pillow and said, "O Shefikeh, I will instruct thee of somewhat that is not hidden from God the
Most High, and it is that thou watch over me till God the Most High decree the accomplishment of His commandment, and when my days are
ended, take thou the necklace and the mantle that El Abbas gave me and return them to him. Indeed, I deem not he will live after me, and if God the
Most High decree against him and his days come to an end, do thou give one charge to shroud us and bury us both in one grave.".? ? ? ? ?
Wherefore, by Him who letteth waste my frame, have ruth on me And quench my yearning and the fires by passion in me fed..To return to the king
his father. When he went to the pit, as of his wont, and called the nurse, she returned him no answer, whereat his breast was straitened and he let
down a man who [found the nurse dead and the boy gone and] acquainted the king therewith; which when he heard, he buffeted his head and wept
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passing sore and descended into the midst of the pit, so he might see how the case stood. There he found the nurse slain and the lion dead, but saw
not the boy; so he [returned and] acquainted the astrologers with the verification of their words, and they said, 'O king, the lion hath eaten him;
destiny hath been accomplished upon him and thou art delivered from his hand; for, had he been saved from the lion, by Allah, we had feared for
thee from him, for that the king's destruction should have been at his hand.' So the king left [sorrowing for] this and the days passed by and the
affair was forgotten..When the evening evened, the king let fetch the vizier and required of him the [promised] story. So he said, "Know, O king,
that.? ? ? ? ? a. The Ox and the Ass.? ? ? ? ? So arise, by your lives I conjure you, arise And come let us fare to our loved ones away..? ? ? ? ? a.
The First Officer's Story dccccxxx.17. The Merchant of Oman cccliv.? ? ? ? ? Know, then, the woes that have befall'n a lover, neither grudge Her
secret to conceal, but keep her counsel still, I pray..? ? ? ? ? And dar'dst, O dweller in the tents, to lift thine eyes to me, Hoping by stress to win of
me the amorous delight,.Meanwhile, the eunuch betook himself, he and the horsemen, to her father and said to him, "O my lord, the king is
beholden to thee for many years' service and thou hast not failed him a day of the days; and now, behold, he hath taken thy daughter against thy
wish and without thy permission." And he related to him what had passed and how the king had taken her by force. When Isfehend heard the
eunuch's story, he was exceeding wroth and assembling many troops, said to them, "Whenas the king was occupied with his women [and
concerned not himself with the affairs of his kingdom], we took no reck of him; but now he putteth out his hand to our harem; wherefore
methinketh we should do well to look us out a place, wherein we may have sanctuary.".? ? ? ? ? Full many a man incited me to infidelity, But I
refused, for all the talk wherewith they set on me.
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